CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES
MEETING 3

October 7, 2010 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150
1. CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 2:05 pm.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Chair Vollendorf moved unanimous consent of the agenda. There being no objections, the agenda was approved unanimously.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of September 23, 2010
A motion to approve the minutes was made and seconded.
Senator Schürer moved to amend section 5.1 of the minutes by adding the following after the first paragraph:

“Chair Vollendorf stated that the Academic Senate Executive Committee had deemed voting with Clickers more efficient and wanted to use Clickers for all votes on the Academic Senate, not just those that were previously secret votes. Senators Francis and Schürer argued that with Clickers, votes are no longer transparent and senators can no longer be held responsible for their votes by their constituents. Chair Vollendorf responded that any senator could at any point request a roll call vote. A motion to do all voting by Clicker was presented, seconded, and approved.”

Chair Vollendorf asked the Senate to think about how minutes should be taken. According to Robert’s Rules minutes are strictly a record of actions while the minutes as they are currently taken are closer to a transcription. She also raised questions about the wording of the first sentence of the amendment. The introduction of Clickers was more along the lines of an experiment in response to the results of the Senate survey which called for more streamlining rather than a directive from the Executive Committee.
Dan O’Connor move to amend the amendment to reflect that he had mentioned the possibility of a roll call vote. Senator Schürer accepted the amendment as friendly. 

Senator Fradella stated that it would be better to streamline the minutes in line with Robert’s Rules because attempts to transcribe the debate inevitably lead to disagreements about who said what when.
Senator Garcia argued that more detailed minutes would allow senators who were absent to follow the debate. 
The Question was called on Senator Schürer’s amended amendment to section 5.1
The vote was: 31 ayes, 12 nays with 5 abstentions. The amendment passed.
Senator Schürer’s moved to amend section 7.2 of the minutes to insert “Senator Schürer stated that the amendment does not contravene the Collective Bargaining Agreement,”immediately following the sentence “Senator Fradella stated that the amendment contravened the Collective Bargaining agreement.”
Senator Vollendorf moved the unanimous consent of the amendment. There being no objections the amendment was approved
The question was called to approve the Minutes as amended.

The vote was: 44 ayes, 2 nays with 2 abstentions. The Minutes as amended were approved.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Report from the Chair
Chair Vollendorf updated the Senate on the Senate Office staffing situation. The assistant position is still vacant, but candidates are being interviewed. Please let the Senate Office know about errors and updates. We are currently borrowing staff from other Departments. She thanked Heather Wantuch, Assistant to Associate Dean Sue Stanley of the College of Health & Human Services for assisting at the Senate meeting.
She asked the Senate to think about how to best to use the Clickers. She emphasized that this is a group experiment. She urged Senators to make suggestions and be prepared to discuss the clickers at the next meeting.

4.1.2 Announcements 


4.2 Nominating Committee: Flora Banuett, Chair
Senator Banuett, Chair of the Nominating Committee moved the following nominations: 

Teacher Preparation Committee (TPC) 
Tim Keirn, Lecturer/CLA;CED (Term 2011)
University Library Committee (ULC)
Grace Reynolds-Fisher, CHHS, (Term 2012)
Senator O’Connor seconded the nominations.
There being no nominations from the floor, the question was called.
The vote was: 50 ayes with one abstention. The nominations were approved
Senator Banuett moved the following nominations to the Review Committee for Associate Vice-President Lynn Mahoney:
Chris Miles            COTA

Tulin Mangir          COE

Babette Benken    CNSM

Hank Fradella       CHHS

The nominations were seconded by Senator O’Connor
Senator Schürer asked why there was not representative from the College of Liberal Arts.  Senator Banuett responded that Senate Chair Vollendorf is an ex-officio member of the Committee and she is from the College of Liberal Arts.
The vote was: 49 ayes and 1 nay with two abstentions. Senator Fradella asked that the record reflect that he had abstained.
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar 

4.3.1.1 Sustainability Taskforce (SECOND READING)
There being no objections or amendments. The document received its second reading and was passed.
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report of the Provost (2:10–2:20 p.m. TIME CERTAIN)
Provost Para ceded his time to Vice-President Stephens to allow her to update the Senate on the current budget situation. She informed the Senate that the Legislature was voting on the budget “right now.” We will be receiving $8.1 million in onetime federal stimulus money.

If the budget passes, the Governors funding proposal will be fully funded. This funding would allow us to increase enrollment by 3,000 FTEs.
Spring enrollment is open. We are hoping for another 600 FTEs for Spring.  We are looking to the Fall of 2011 to rebuild enrollment.
Based on current proposals, Summer will most likely be Stateside. If this occurs it would allow us to enroll 1400 FTEs in Summer which would help us to meet our Fall targets.  We will not know until the Governor’s Budget message in January. We will have a new Governor in January regardless of the outcome of the election. We will continue to try and hedge our bets.  Overall the news is good. We will be able to admit more students though it is not clear yet exactly how many.
Senator Del Casino asked about the pay scales for the May Intersession if Summer goes to state side. 
Vice-President Stephens replied that it was not certain if there would even be a May Intersession.

The floor was yielded to Acting Dean Kvapil. He asked if we will have to spend all of the one-time money in this fiscal year.  Vice-President Stephens responded that it was still unclear how we can use the money, but there will undoubtedly be a lot of restrictions.
Senator Forrest asked if the University will be hiring new faculty for the new students. Vice-President responded that hiring new faculty to support enrollment was their first priority.

Senator Chun called the Senate’s attention to the issue of bullying and gay suicide. She asked if there were any plans to address the issue at CSULB. Vice-President Stephens said Senator Chun’s suggestion was a good idea and she would relay it to administration.
6.2 CFA Report: CFA President Teri Yamada (2:20-2:30 p.m. TIME CERTAIN)
Senator Hamm spoke for CFA President Yamada in her absence.
There are two important events coming up:
· Charles Fadel tomorrow (October 8th). She encouraged people to come even if they haven’t rsvp’d. President Alexander will speak. A detailed program is available on the CFA website.
· United for Quality Education Picnic on Saturday, October 9th. K-12, CCC, UC, and the CSU will all be represented.

Bargaining continues. We still don’t have a contract.
7. OLD BUSINESS 
7.1 Policy on Program Review(AS-826-10/PARC) – SECOND READING
Chair Vollendorf informed the Senate that the document would be gone through ad seriatim beginning with section 2.2. 

Senator Forrest moved to insert the word “department” before “Chair” in section 5.1.  The motion was seconded by Senator Del Casino.  Senator Freesemann, Chair of PARC, deemed the amendment Friendly.  Senator Fradella moved to amend the amendment to add “or School Director” after “Department Chair.”  Senator Forrest accepted the amendment to her amendment and Senator Freesemann accepted the amended amendment as friendly.  Senator Forrest stated that the changes removed a problem with the deadlines called for by the policy since 12 month personnel were now specified.
Chair Vollendorf asked for unanimous consent to use these terms throughout the document where applicable.  There being no objections the amendment was approved.
Senator Del Casino moved to add “and Academic Senate” to the end of section 9.2 to allow for reports to come to the Academic Senate as well as to Academic Affairs. The motion was seconded by Senator Schürer. Senator Del Casino spoke to it. PARC is a Senate committee and should report to the Senate. 

Senator O’Connor moved to amend the amendment to specify the “Office of the Academic Senate.” Senator Del Casino accepted the amendment to his amendment as friendly.   
In response to a question by Senator Miles, Senator Freesemann reported that the number of reports varies from year to year.  This year there will be 27, next year 32. 

There was a discussion of the logistics of reporting and posting reports to website. 

Senator Colburn called the question. 

Chair Vollendorf called for unanimous approval. There being no objections the amendment was approved unanimously.
Senator Del Casino strike “and agree on actions to be taken” from the last line of section 10.1. In its place he moved to insert “The MOU will then be forwarded to the deparment or unit before it is signed by the department chair or school director, dean or provost.”

The amendment was seconded by Senators O’Connor and Schürer. Senator Del Casino spoke to it. He wants the department to take ownership of MOU and to allow the entire department an opportunity to look at and discuss the document. 

The floor was yielded to Acting Dean J. Kvapil who stated that it would be best to keep “agree on actions to be taken” in the policy. Senator Del Casino agreed to add the phrase to end of his new amendment. 

Senator Miles suggested the amendment sentence be rewritten for clarity.
After further discussion, Senator Vollendorf move unanimous consent. There being no objections, the amendment passed.
Senator Fradella moved to approve the policy. The motion was seconded.
The vote was: 54 ayes, no nays, and no abstentions. The policy was approved.
7.2 Department Chairs Policy (AS-AS-806-09/FPPC) – SECOND READING (3:00 p.m. TIME CERTAIN)
Senator Fradella moved to go to Committee of the Whole for 20 minutes to discuss the Chairs Policy. The motion was seconded.
Chair Vollendorf advised the Senate that a Committee of the Whole allowed for a suspension of normal parliamentary procedure in that no motions may be submitted. The goal is to allow a general discussion of the policy. 
In response to a question by Senator Hanamo, Chair Vollendorf explained that the Senate would not be proceeding through the document ad seriatim. Going to a Committee of the Whole allows for a discussion of the document as a whole without being restricted the consideration of particular amendments.
Senator Finney asked why 20 minutes. Senator Fradella responded that a brief discussion could provide a sense of the different points of view on the policy. Hopefully this would facilitate moving forward on the policy. The Senate always has the option to extend the discussion by moving to stop the clock. 
In response to a question by Senator Klink, Chair Vollendorf stated that after the Committee of the Whole ends, the Senate will return to considering the document ad seriatim.
Senator Del Casino moved to call the question.
The vote was: 44 ayes and 9 nays with one abstention. The motion passed and the Senate went into a Committee of the Whole
In response to a question from Senator Colburn, Chair Vollendorf stated that there would be a speakers list, speakers were asked not to exceed one minute, but they may speak more than once if everyone has a chance to speak. In response to a question by Senator Hamano, Chair Vollendorf stated that speakers may address more than one item in their remarks.
Vice-President Holly Harbinger asked that Senior Director for Academic Employee Relations, Rene Castro, be allowed to speak. The floor was yield to Director Castro. Director Castro informed the Senate that a grievance has been filed, the outcome of which may affect the Senate’s ability to legislate on the status of lecturers or whether it may be determined by the Collective Bargaining Agreement.  Regardless of the outcome of the current process, the CFA grievance will go forward.

Senator Hamm stated that regardless of the outcome of the grievance the Senate can still say that lecturers are faculty and can vote.

Senator Walter stated that the policy name should include “Recall” and “Removal” in the title. He would like to see a policy that makes clear that the duties of a department chair include ensuring that faculty adhere to policy and regulations. 
Senator Fisher, Chair of the FPPC, spoke to what FPPC wanted to do with first paragraph. The language on “evaluation and supervision” speaks to the issues Senator Walter raises.
Senator O’Connor reminded the Senate that the Chairs Advisory Committee submitted several amendments last year and intends to submit those amendments this year. He informed the Senate that the CAC:
· Is willing to wait until the grievance settled to review the status of lecturers. It takes no stance on eligibility to vote.
· Favors the ranking of candidates as well as indicating favorable or unfavorable.
· Is weakly opposed to a 4 year term for chairs and favors a 3 year term. 
· Is strongly opposed to term limits

· Supports sabbatical leave for Chairs.
· Support review, but opposes the characterization of the review.

Senator Hamano stated that he supported 3 year terms, and that it would be premature to review the chair’s performance after a year or a year and half in the office.

Senator Fisher informed the Senate that the 4-year term was suggested because of the growing responsibility and sharp learning curve of being a chair. It was felt it would help to maintain department stability and provide continuity.
Senator Garcia asked Director Castro what is the current policy concerning the status of lecturers?  Director Castro responded that nothing certain until the grievance is settled.  
Senator Strauss suggested that the issue of term limits might be left to individual departments to determine.
Senator Del Casino stated that we cannot impose term limits because of provisions in the Collective Bargaining Agreement which is why the policy says “normally”. Director Castro said that the Collective Bargaining Agreement does proscribe anything regarding term limits for chairs.
In response to a question by Senator Schürer, Director Castro informed the Senate that we do have to honor the previous contract while negotiations are ongoing.
Provost Para spoke in response to Senator Del Casino’s question about the term limit language in the policy. Former Provost Karen Gould supported the idea of two four year terms. The Dean’s Council added the word “normally” when the policy was being drafted.
Senator Toossi stated that term limits can create a problem in small with few tenured faculty members eligible to serve.
Senator Miles objected to “normally.” Including the word in the policy implies that you need an exception, but doesn’t specify what that exception might be.  He also preferred 3-year terms over 4-year terms. Longer terms may force an unpleasant recall situation. 

Senator Miles moved to continue the Committee of the Whole until the end of the meeting. The motion was seconded. Chair Vollendorf called for unanimous consent. There being no objections, the motion was approved and the Committee of the Whole continued until the meeting was adjourned.
Senator Del Casino asked for data on typical service time. Provost Para informed the Senate that a survey had been conducted of other campuses in the CSU and of the departments at CSULB. Eighteen campuses in the CSU responded to the survey. Based on those responses, the results were: approximately 75% of the campuses have 3-year terms for department chairs. Approximately 60% of the campuses have no limit on the number of terms a chair can serve. For approximately 75% of the campuses, the average length of service for a department chair is six years or less (including interim appointments).

For CSULB, Based on a response from the colleges, and based on the last two chairs to serve in each department, approximately 75% of the department chair terms are 6 years or less. 
Senator Del Casino observed that two 3-year terms or 6 years is the usual gap between sabbaticals. He argued that 3-years terms allows for more frequent votes.  He also raised the issue that if lecturers could vote, chairs might use the hiring, or not hiring, of lecturers to manipulate the election. He suggested that the Senate look at the range evaluation policy for guidance.

Senator Fox spoke in support of lecturer voting rights. Lecturers function like normal faculty. To deny them voting rights would create a division between lecturers and tenured/tenure track faculty.
Senator Finney spoke in opposition to term limits. Imposing term limits would take control out of the department’s hands. There is always the recall process. He was wary of 4-year terms. It was too big of a time commitment. It might make people reluctant to serve.
Senator Cummings asked how the policy would deal with chairs hired as part of a national search. What are the retreat rights for chairs?  A clarifying amendment might be needed. What about Associate Chairs?
Senator Hamano opposed term limits. A department should be able to keep a good chair as long as it wishes. The document should be neutral about the chair serving multiple terms: should neither encourage nor discourage it. 
Senator Walter spoke to section 7 on Special Circumstances and Impasse Procedures. What about chairs selected through an outside search? What happens if they don’t receive a positive vote from the department? Could the Dean still give that chair tenure? He argued that if a chair is not approved by the department he/she should not get tenure.
Judy Strauss ceded her time to Professor Lee, chair of the Finance department.  He argued that each department has different needs. Let each department have the freedom to vote on whether or not to have term limits. 

Senator Schürer agreed with Professor Lee. In this policy, he sees power being taken away from the faculty and give to administration. In his view the new policy marks a significant culture shift, a shift that he opposes.  He encouraged the Senate to read his comments on the subject.
8. ADJOURNMENT
Senator Forrest moved to adjourn at 4:01. The motion was seconded and passed.











